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Date: November 15, 2022 

Re: Discussion with Arizona Tribal Gaming Regulatory Alliance on 
MICS Guidance and KE/PMO Terms 

The NIGC Region Director for the Phoenix Region, Francisco Olea, 
and I had the opportunity to meet with the Arizona Tribal Gaming 
Regulator Alliance. Our in-person discussion was a welcome post-
pandemic return to the vibrant network of tribal regulators 
across Arizona. 

We discussed process-related considerations that would be 
relevant to a potential update to the NIGC’s model guidance for 
Class III minimum internal control standards. I believe that the 
process should: 

• Build on past Agency lessons learned when consulting on 
Minimum Internal Control Standards (MICS) including 
adequate roles for NIGC consultation with tribal leaders 
and insights from subject matter experts who are tribal 
representatives. 

• Consider at its outset the scope for new topics not 
currently addressed by the guidance, but that tribes may 
already be addressing in a tribal ordinance or state 
compact. 

• Consider industry trends in both Indian gaming and the 
commercial gaming industry. 

• Contemplate how future training and technical assistance in 
NIGC’s statutory mandate will enhance tribal regulatory 
bodies’ capacity to meet any potential new guidance. 

• Promote opportunities for tribal leadership to articulate 
local tribal-level policy goals and objectives around those 
topics covered in the MICS guidance.  

We also discussed ongoing efforts to update existing NIGC 
regulations on tribes’ background and licensing practices for 
Key Employee (KE) and Primary Management Officials (PMO). 
Attached is a post-meeting summary of highlights from the NIGC 
portion of our discussion on this topic. 

 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.nigc.gov%2F&data=05%7C01%7Cmary.parker%40nigc.gov%7Cff404dfcab444de7828e08da3f242b0e%7Ce8dd560ebac54ecfabf258a245d64b36%7C0%7C0%7C637891721979044591%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000%7C%7C%7C&sdata=2ISfpeYhR1zTE8VX6XJXDsLJaMVH7GdjH%2BMfI0igDcI%3D&reserved=0
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Thank you to the Arizona gaming regulators’ engagement on these 
important topics. It was great to see everyone in person and I 
look forward to additional conversations. 
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